Public Document Pack



Simon Hobbs

Director of Legal and Democratic Services County Hall Matlock Derbyshire DE4 3AG

Extension 38357 Direct Dial 01629 538357 Ask for Danny Sunderland

PUBLIC

To: Members of Cabinet Member Meeting - Corporate Services

Date Not Specified

Dear Councillor,

Please attend a meeting of the Cabinet Member Meeting - Corporate Services to be held at 11.00 am on Thursday, 8 October 2020. This meeting will be held virtually. As a member of the public you can view the virtual meeting via the County Council's website. The website will provide details of how to access the meeting, the agenda for which is set out below.

Yours faithfully,

Simon Hobbs

Director of Legal and Democratic Services

AGENDA

PART I - NON-EXEMPT ITEMS

- 1. To receive declarations of interest (if any)
- 2. To confirm the minutes of the meeting held on 10 September 2020 (Pages 1 2)
- 3. Shared Cost Additional Voluntary Contributions Scheme (Pages 3 12)

4. Exclusion of the Public

To move "That under Regulation 21 (1)(b) of the Local Authorities (Executive Arrangements) (Access to Information) (England) Regulations 2000, the public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph(s)... of Part 1 of Schedule 12A to the Local Government Act 1972"

PART II - EXEMPT ITEMS

- 5. To receive declarations of interest (if any)
- 6. To confirm the exempt minutes of the meeting held on 10 September 2020 (Pages 13 14)

PUBLIC

MINUTES of a meeting of the **CABINET MEMBER FOR CORPORATE SERVICES** held on 10 September 2020.

PRESENT

Cabinet Member – Councillor A Foster

Also in attendance – Councillor P Murray

19/20 MINUTES RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 16 July 2020 be confirmed as a correct record.

20/20 <u>MEMBER DEVELOPMENT STRATEGY ADOPTION</u> The Member Development Working Group (MDWG) had been overseeing work to enhance the effectiveness of communication to Members and the further development of a range of learning and development opportunities that supported Members in discharging their role as an Elected Member in Derbyshire County Council. Applying best practice principles, such as those contained with the external Member Development Charter, had resulted in the development of the proposed Member Development Strategy, which was attached at Appendix 1 to the report, and Member Development Skills Matrix. Throughout the development stages MDWG have sought the views of, and input from, their peers within the Council.

On 25 February 2020, 27 Elected Members participated in the Member Development Offer Engagement Workshop. This event, which was led by MDWG, involved a series of facilitated table discussions that focused upon the Skills Matrix, pre-election materials for prospective election candidates and the design and content of an effective post-election induction. There was also a short Derbyshire Learning Online presentation. Evaluation feedback from the workshop indicated that it was very well received by participants.

MDWG had sought the perspective of Corporate Management Team (CMT) regarding the Strategy and Skills Matrix developments. CMT had considered the draft Strategy on 18 February 2020 and were also asked for their views on the Skills Matrix during March. An invitation to attend the Engagement Workshop was also extended to CMT.

In July MDWG leads consulted with their respective political Groups on the draft Strategy. After the consultation closing date the leads asked for any final comments to be submitted so they could be considered by MDWG on Monday 10 August. All feedback from the various consultation approaches had been reflected in the finalised versions of the Member Development Strategy and Member Development Skills Matrix.

Following the incorporation of the consultation feedback the Member Development Strategy was agreed by MDWG on 10 August 2020. CMT had subsequently been updated on progress to date. A key development to note was that under the Strategy the Cabinet Member for Corporate Services would assume responsibility for Member Development within their portfolio. As such the portfolio holder becomes a Member Development Champion for the Council and a member of the revised Member Development Working Group.

Cabinet Member approval was sought for the Member Development Strategy to be formally presented to Full Council on 16 September 2020 for adoption. Adoption of this strategy by the Council would make a formal commitment to the principles of the external Member Development Charter quality scheme. The full implementation of the Member Development Strategy would still require completion of certain steps and these were highlighted.

The Cabinet Member wished to thank Councillor Gary Musson and Members of the MDWG for their contribution towards the production of the Member Development Strategy.

RESOLVED to (1) approve the formal presentation of the Member Development Strategy to, and adoption by, Full Council on 16 September 2020; and

- (2) note that the Cabinet Member for Corporate Services assumes responsibility for Member Development within their portfolio.
- **EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC RESOLVED** to exclude the public from the meeting during the consideration of the remaining items on the agenda to avoid the disclosure of exempt or confidential information

SUMMARY OF PROCEEDINGS CONDUCTED AFTER THE PUBLIC WERE EXCLUDED FROM THE MEETING

- 1. To confirm the exempt minutes of the meeting held on 16 July 2020
- 2. To consider the exempt report of the Executive Director Commissioning, Communities and Policy on the Transfer of Former Dales HOP Repton (contains information relating to the financial or business affairs of any particular person (including the Authority holding that information))

Agenda item No.3

DERBYSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL CABINET MEMBER FOR CORPORATE SERVICES

8 October 2020

Report of the Executive Director for Commissioning Communities and Policy

SHARED COST ADDITIONAL VOLUNTARY CONTRIBUTIONS SCHEME

COMMISIONING COMMUNITIES & POLICY

1. Purpose of the report

To seek approval to adopt a Shared Cost Additional Voluntary Contributions (SCAVC) scheme and to procure a tax advice and implementation partner.

2. Information and analysis

2.1 Background

Members of the Local Government Pension Scheme (LGPS) already have the option to contribute to additional voluntary contributions (AVCs) which are deducted through their salary and receive tax relief on the amount they pay. AVCs are effectively a long term savings plan that runs alongside the mainstream LGPS to supplement their income at retirement and allow a member to build up a capital sum with flexible drawdown options at retirement.

Scope exists to implement a shared cost AVC scheme (SCAVC) through the Council's chosen pension provider (currently the Prudential) for members of the LGPS. The LGPS has a provision within its regulations to allow employees to enter into an agreement in which the employer can also contribute to their employee's AVC arrangement. This is known as a SCAVC and could be done under a salary sacrifice arrangement. HMRC rules allow employers to implement salary sacrifice arrangements for AVC's. The advantages of implementing this new arrangement over the current scheme is that in addition to the tax relief that is currently received, the employee will pay lower national insurance contributions. In addition, the Council will benefit from a reduction in the employer national insurance contributions. The Council already provides employee benefits through salary sacrifice arrangements for Childcare Vouchers and Cycle to Work scheme.

An example of the savings an individual employee and the Council could make from a SCAVC scheme is set out at Appendix 1

2.2 Tax advice

Prudential are the Derbyshire Pension funds current nominated AVC provider, they recommended that the Council seek specialist tax advice for support during the implementation. If approved, the Council will seek to procure an implementation partner who will provide the necessary support with HMRC application on behalf of the Council.

Initial market research into services that are available has been carried out and the Council will seek to procure an implementation partner who can provide a fully managed solution that provides specialist technical advice with HMRC applications, along with employee support systems, promotion and communication of the scheme and services to manage the scheme and employee applications.

2.3 Benefits to the employee and the Council

Most employees who contribute to a SCAVC scheme will have a 12% reduction in their national insurance contributions (NICs) on the SSAVC amount. The 12% reduction is the percentage of NIC deduction on employee earnings above the primary threshold (£719 per month) and the upper earnings limit (£4,167 per month). This will act as an important incentive to help save towards pension provision for both existing and new SCAVC contributors. The NIC savings are in addition to the tax savings afforded in the existing AVC scheme.

The Council will make savings of 14.3% on all SCAVC contributions (including 13.8% employer national insurance and 0.5% apprenticeship levy). The Council currently has 342 employees in the Local Government Pension Scheme who make monthly AVC payments this is approximately 3.6% of the workforce.

The Council has undertaken benchmarking with other Local Authorities through Korn Ferry User Group, Dorset and Hertfordshire County Council who provide SCAVC schemes. The Council can expect to realise an 80% take-up within existing AVC membership, the total employers NIC savings will be £161K, resulting in a net saving of £127K per annum, allowing for 3% commission charge by an implementation partner. If the implementation partner were to require a minimum charge plus commission there is a small risk that the NIC savings would not cover the cost of the scheme. Given the numbers of employees who contribute to existing AVC schemes, and estimated figures of scheme members transferring the risk is considered to be low.

2.4 Eligibility

Employees are not eligible make a salary sacrifice if their pay falls below the National Living Wage (NLW) should they wish to make an SCAVC payment. A full year commitment is required to join the SCAVC scheme, therefore, temporary employees with a contract of less than 12 months would not be eligible. Employees on maternity leave will be able to remain in the scheme or reduce the value of the salary sacrifice amount until occupational maternity pay, ceases or earnings fall below NLW rate of pay after the salary sacrifice deduction. Employees on long term sickness will also cease to be eligible to make a salary sacrifice if their pay falls below NMW after the salary sacrifice deduction or into zero pay as the Council is not permitted to make deductions from statutory pay.

Where an employee's earnings are below the lower earnings national insurance limit (currently £520 per month), employees will be advised that the salary sacrifice scheme does not provide additional benefits to them. Where earnings drop below the lower earnings limit as a consequence of the salary sacrifice arrangement, employees will be advised to review the salary sacrifice amount as statutory payments and entitlement may be affected.

Employees who choose to join the SCAVC scheme will request a variation to their contract to reduce salary for the equivalent amount they wish the Council to pay into their AVC scheme. In order to incentivise the SCAVC scheme, it is recommended that calculations for related payments such as overtime, allowances, pay awards, redundancy, and the full range of leave schemes affected by pay, are based on the employee's salary figure before the salary sacrifice reduction, known as notional pay.

The Council could consider reflecting actual pay as a basis for calculation for overtime, allowances, pay awards, redundancy and the full range of leave schemes, however this would discourage participation in the scheme and is likely to reduce the level of employers NI savings achievable. There is no additional cost to the Council by recognising notional pay for earnings related payments and therefore this is the recommended approach.

Recognising notional pay in this way following the application of a salary sacrifice scheme will require the Council to publish their pension discretion in the Pension Non-Mandatory Discretion Policy (see appendix 3). This will ensure an employee's pensionable pay is based on their notional pay so that their pensionable pay is not adversely affected by engagement in a salary sacrifice scheme. In practice this is already been applied for Cycle to Work Scheme members so would ensure there is consistency in the administration of the schemes.

2.5 Existing Salary Sacrifice Schemes

The Council provide salary sacrifice schemes for Childcare Vouchers and the Cycle to Work Scheme. Calculations for the purposes of overtime, allowances, pay awards and redundancy are based on notional pay and would be consistent across all schemes.

Counsel's advice was sought regarding the implications of adopting a salary sacrifice scheme for AVC's in addition to the existing schemes for Childcare Vouchers and Cycle schemes. Counsel recommended applying a consistent method of calculation for occupational maternity pay based on notional pay for all new salary sacrifice scheme members.

The Council has adopted an alternative method for calculating occupational maternity pay for existing employees in the Childcare Vouchers scheme. Their occupational maternity pay is based upon actual pay (gross pay less the value of the childcare voucher). This is because the employee may still require their childcare vouchers during maternity leave yet the Council is unable to make deductions for the cost of the vouchers from statutory maternity pay. So not to disadvantage these employees, the Council provides an alternative benefit by maintaining childcare vouchers when occupational maternity pay ceases during their maternity leave. The decision to continue to pay childcare vouchers had previously been reviewed, and the Council decided to continue to provide the benefit. The basis in which maternity pay is calculated would result in an inconsistent approach between employees in receipt of Childcare Vouchers and those in the Cycle to work and SCAVC schemes. However as this is a diminishing group of employees, who would receive an alternative benefit in payment of childcare vouchers during maternity leave, the level risk of a claim against the Council is considered low.

The Government closed Childcare Voucher schemes to new entrants on 4th October 2018, therefore this affects a diminishing group of employees that is expected to phase out during the next two to three years. Between October 2018 and 31 May 2020 the total number of employees within the Childcare Voucher Scheme had reduced from 574 to 279 which represent a 48% reduction in 20 months. There are only 215 female employees remaining within the scheme who could potentially benefit from the existing maternity leave provision with average voucher payments of £119 per month. During the last financial year there have only been 12 employees who have benefitted through council funding of childcare vouchers at a cost of £9,843 (less reduced occupational maternity pay).

3. Financial Considerations

In order to satisfy HMRC requirements and to complete the necessary application process and tax advice an implementation partner would be

required. Financial considerations contained in the body of the Report and Appendices 1 & 2.

The Councils' employers NIC savings would be estimated at around £161k and would likely rise with promotion of the scheme supported through an implementation partner.

Estimated breakdown of projected costs and savings are set out at Appendix 2 based on research undertaken.

4. Legal and Human Rights Considerations

Advice was sought from Counsel, who advised that introducing the SCAVC Scheme to operate alongside the existing Childcare Voucher and Cycle to Work Schemes is reasonable from an employment law perspective and will not, in Counsel's opinion, give rise to any discrimination under the Equality Act 2010 (whether by reason of age, gender, maternity etc). Counsel also advised that it would be prudent to ensure that each of the Schemes operate consistently, for example, so that the consequential effects of participating in a Scheme on other benefits – such as pension, overtime pay, maternity pay, redundancy pay etc – are consistent across the schemes.

5. Human Resources Considerations

In order to set up an individual's SCAVC, the employee will request a variation to their employment contract. The contract will outline to the employee the reduction in salary in return for non-cash benefit. Contracts should clearly state the cash and noncash entitlements given and the requirements to remain within the scheme.

HR policy documents will be reviewed and updated to outline the terms and conditions of entering into a salary sacrifice arrangement for all schemes adopted by the Council. This will ensure that application of Council schemes are clear, limiting the risk of claims against the Council. This will include calculations for related payments such as overtime, allowances, pay awards, redundancy, and the full range of leave schemes.

Finance and Audit resources will be required to provide support on matters relating to financial compliance, procurement, invoicing and payments. Legal Services will be required to provide input and support on matters relating to GDPR, privacy impact assessment, legal contracting between the Council and the appointed service provider, along with other legal related matters compliance. Additional officer time will be required to support the implementation and act as the liaison between the Council and the appointed tax advice partner. Benchmarking through Hertfordshire CC and Dorset Council has indicated that implementation will require up to 8 officer hours per week over a 3 month implementation period, this will be met from existing resources within HR Services and Reward and Resourcing teams.

The trade unions will be engaged on the proposals.

6. Other Considerations

In preparing this report the relevance of the following factors have been considered: Health, Environmental, Transport, Property, Prevention of Crime and Disorder and Social Value Considerations.

7. Background Papers

None

8. Key Decision

No

9. Is it necessary to waive the call-in period?

No

10. Recommendation

That Cabinet member approves the Councils intention to;

- 1. Adopt a Shared Cost Additional Voluntary Contributions (SCAVC) scheme
- 2. Procure a tax advice and implementation partner
- 3. Include salary sacrifice schemes within the LGPS non-mandatory discretions policy.

Emma Alexander
Executive Director Commissioning, Communities and Policy

CONTROLLED Appendix 1

SCAVC Employee and Employer Potential Saving Example

Employee A's gross salary is £30,000 per year and currently pays £3,600 in AVCs each year. As a basic rate taxpayer they obtain tax relief of £720 (at 20%) on their AVCs annually. On that basis, their annual net AVC cost, after tax relief, is £2,880.

If their employer was to instead provide an SCAVC via salary sacrifice, where they agree to sacrifice salary of £3,588 annually in exchange for an annual employer AVC contribution for the same amount, and pays AVCs personally each year of £12 (making a total shared contribution of £3,600), they will continue to enjoy tax savings of £720 annually.

They will, however, also benefit from an employee's NIC savings of approximately £430 annually (i.e. £3,588 \times 12% using current rates). This means that their annual net AVC cost, after tax and NIC relief, is reduced to £2,450 (i.e. £3,600 - £720 - £430). There is, therefore, an annual saving to Employee A of £430 per year.

There is also an employer's NIC saving for the employer in respect of the salary sacrificed which is no longer liable to employer's NIC. In this example, the annual employer's NIC & apprenticeship levy saving relating solely to Employee A is approximately £495 (i.e. £3,588 x 14.3% using current rates).

Estimates of employee take up and potential NIC savings

SCAVC Data	Current
Number of LGPS members 9700	9,700
Number of active AVC members (transferred members)	284
Average monthly total SCAVC amount	£94,288
Average monthly amount per employee Total workforce percentage that transfer from the existing AVC	£332
scheme as a percentage based on benchmarking estimates	2.9%
Annual SCAVC amount	£1,131,456

Estimated annual employer NICS savings Based on 14.3 % of salary sacrificed (inc 0.5% Apprenticeship	Current
levy)	£161,798
Example of commission based annual costs	
3% of salary sacrifice amount	£33,944
NET DCC Annual Savings	£127,855

14.3% NICs & App levy savings and assumes 80% of current members transfer to SCAVCs following benchmarking undertaken.

Derbyshire County Council non-mandatory LGPS employer discretions

Shared Cost Salary Sacrifice Additional Voluntary Contribution (SCAVC): Regulation 17 (1)

Discretion in relation to post 31 March 2014 active members (excluding councillor members) and post 31 March 2014 leavers (excluding councillor members).

Whether, how much and in what circumstances to contribute to a shared cost Salary Sacrifice Additional Voluntary Contribution (SCAVC)

Members of the LGPS already have the option to contribute to additional voluntary contributions (AVC's) and receive tax relief on the amount they pay through the payroll. AVC's are effectively a long term savings plan that runs alongside the LGPS that allows a member to build up a capital sum with flexible drawdown options at retirement.

The Council (through Derbyshire Pension Fund) administers an AVC scheme. The AVC provider is Prudential and this arrangement would not change with the introduction of a shared cost SCAVC scheme.

To ensure that the arrangement is compliant with the LGPS regulations, the SCAVC will be set up as a shared cost scheme which means that both the employee and employer will contribute. The employee would be required to agree to take a contractual reduction in salary, equivalent to the amount of SSAVC's they would like to contribute and the Council would pay this amount into the shared cost SSAVC plan on their behalf. To ensure compliance with the LGPS Regulations, the employee would also be required to pay a nominal £1 a month into the AVC fund via a payroll deduction.

The advantages of contributing into this new arrangement is that in addition to the tax relief that is currently received, the employee will pay lower national insurance contributions.

Policy is to support each application wishing to contribute to a Shared Cost Salary Sacrifice Additional Voluntary Contribution (SCAVC).



Document is Restricted

